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Auo II
We honor the memory 

of

JACK D. W IL L E T T S

1934-1979

Because he gave us an 

example of triumph 

over handicap . . .

Because of his heart for 

young people . . .

Because of his standards 

of excellence in education . . .

Because he left us a legacy

of love and laughter . . .  

And, most o f all, because he 

was our friend.

Jack D. Willetts

Jack D. Willetts, 45, a 1958 graduate of Cedarville 
College and past president of the Cedarville College 
Alumni Association, died on December 29, 1979, in 
Mesa, Arizona.

Severely afflicted with birth defects, Jack was an 
inspiration to many people as he overcame his 
physical handicaps to lead a full and successful life.

(Continued on Page 3)

Members of the Alumni Council in discussion at the recent March 8 meeting are seated around the table left to right: 
Sandy (Milliken 59) Entner, Ronald Grosh (67), James Engelmann (66), Chairman, Dale Pritchett (67), Gary Kuhn, 
Alumni Coordinator, and John Potter (79). Also on the Council but not shown are Dave Dernlan (77) and Adrian 
“Buzz” Sweeney (68).

New Life Media

Ty Bryant and Stan Seevers are 
two Cedarville College grads excited 
about serving the Lord through their 
own business. They are partners in a 
young, dynamic company, New Life 
Media, geared to the promotion of 
Christian organizations through 
professional audio-visual and 
graphic arts services.

Stan explains, "Our first love was 
audio-visual, and we were thrilled 
about the potential of this business 
within the Christian framework. It 
allowed us the freedom to use all of 
our creative abilities to serve the 
Lord in this unique ministry.”

Ty and Stan were close friends at 
Cedarville (class of ’64) where they 
engineered the most successful 
senior sneak in the history of the 
college. On the first day of the fall 
quarter, they collected suitcases and 
three weeks later 51 out of 81 seniors 
sneaked away to Chattanooga, 
Tennessee, for three days.

After graduation they worked in 
different areas, but eventually the 
Lord called both of them back to the 
college to work in the Development 
Department. Ty was Director of 
Alumni and Public Relations in the 
late 60’s through 1971. Stan worked 
from 1970-75 as a field 
representative in recruitment and 
planned giving and later as an 
Assistant Director of Development.

Today they continue to serve the 
college through the capacities of 
New Life Media. LEADING THE 
WAY, a customized slide dissolve 
show, is being used this year by the 
college for student recruitment. It 
has also been formatted on filmstrip 
and made available to churches. In 
addition, they designed a college 
viewbook and have been involved 
frequently in photography. Joining 
the New Life staff in 1978, Cedarville 
grad Barbara (Beikert 77) Keller 
does the major part of the graphics 
work for the audio-visuals and 
follow-up brochures. Barb is also 
involved in Cedarville’s TORCH 
magazine which is graphically 
designed and produced through the 
creative efforts of the New Life 
Media staff.

(Continued on Page 2)



Faculty Adopt Policy Changes

Gordon and Alice Wimer

Missionary Conference

It was a meeting of veterans—a Baptist mission agency 
president, a Bible translator, a nurse and recipient of the 
French Legion of Honor award, a skilled surgeon. Their 
pulsebeat: the command to be “ witnesses . . . unto the utter­
most.” Drawing from years of field experience, Dr. Allan 
Lewis, Rev. Gordon Wimer, Dr. Margaret Laird, and Dr. 
Quentin Kenoyer addressed the student body at Cedarville’s 
21st annual Missionary Conference, January 6-11, 1980. All 
four serve under Baptist Mid-Missions.

Dr. Lewis, BMM President for 18 years, has bureaucratic 
responsibility for 1100 missionaries in 35 countries. Son of 
missionary parents, he graduated from Moody Bible Institute 
and Northern Baptist Seminary, and received his honorary 
doctorate degree from Grand Rapids Theological Seminary.

Rev. Gordon Wimer and his wife, Alice, are 25-year mis­
sionaries and foreign language students. For 20 years they 
studied the Sao Dialect in combination with evangelism, camp 
work, and church planting in the Chad Republic. The taxing 
pursuit of translating the Kaowulu Language in the Ivory Coast 
has occupied the past five years. Wimer, who graduated from 
Practical Bible Training School, and Cedarville College in 
1955, has two children, also alumni of CC. A 75 graduate, 
Karen looks forward to returning with her husband, Douglas 
Weaver 76, to Chad as a missionary. Kenneth and Mary Grif- 
feth Wimer (both 76 grads) are preparing to serve in mission 
work in the Ivory Coast.

Dr. Margaret Laird, nurse, missionary, and teacher of over 
40 years, began her service in Africa in 1922 following gradua­
tion from Moody Bible Institute. The French government has 
honored her with their highest award, the Legion of Honor; the 
African government, with the Legion of Merit award.

Dr. Quentin Kenoyer has treated over one-half million 
patients, performed more than 10,000 major surgeries, and 
helped build a 150-bed Baptist Mid-Missions hospital—all this 
in Assam, India, where he served. The hospital in Assam 
employs 200 workers and 87 students in medical evangelism. 
Dr. Kenoyer has an M.D. degree from Indiana Medical School.

At the conference, Dr. Kenoyer presented the need for 
medicine and medical supplies in Chad, where civil war has 
destroyed provisions and made further purchasing very costly. 
The student body voted to adopt this need as their Student Mis­
sionary Project which is sponsored annually by Student 
Senate. In total, $2,404.06 was raised ($1,204.06 from offer­
ings, $1,200 from Food Service when the whole student body 
skipped one meal). The gift will be sent to Dr. and Mrs. David 
Seymour and Drs. Ron and Martha Snearly in Chad.

The Cedarville College faculty voted to adopt a plus-minus 
grading system effective winter quarter 1980.

Under the plus-minus system, a numerical equivalent of a 
.3 plus or minus would be reflected on the four-point scale. 
Therefore, C+ would be 2.3, C would be 2.0 and C— would be 
1.7.

The major advantage is the additional flexibility faculty 
members will experience in grading to more nearly indicate 
students’ accomplishments. Academic Dean Clifford Johnson 
stated that the overall college grade-point average might 
decline slightly under the system but that there would be no 
significant change. The current college GPA is 2.8.

The faculty approved another academic policy change for 
1979-80 concerning freshmen who earn a D or F in a class. If 
the student repeats the class before the end of the sophomore 
year, the college will recompute his grade point average, 
deleting the D or F. Dr. Johnson noted that this policy change 
was adopted because many freshmen experience difficulty in 
adjusting to the college academic life.

Posing in Chattanooga, Tennessee during the 1964 senior sneak are: Dr. 
Robert Gromacki, Advisor, Judy (Siplock) Awabdy, Betty (Adamson) Birn- 
baum, Ty Bryant, Stan Seevers, Larry Czerniak.

New Life Media (Continued from Page 1)

New Life Media has produced 
audio-visuals and printed materials 
for Christian schools, colleges, and 
organizations from coast to coast. 
Both Ty and Stan are personally 
involved in every production. Their 
talents complement each other—  
Stan in the engineering and technical 
areas, and Ty in the sales and 
marketing. They agree that their 
experience at Cedarville College 
provided the foundation for their 
work.

Ty expressed that they have a 
personal satisfaction in knowing 
their products are ministry oriented. 
He stated, "Five freshmen in a 
Christian high school became 
believers through NEW LIFE, a soul 
winning program.” The media 
BATTLEFRONT tells what Christian

education is all about and is being 
used by more than 100 Christian day 
schools for recruitment and fund 
raising. Just released, THE 
IMPORTANCE OF MAKING A WILL, 
is a valuable service to stewardship 
departments in both churches and 
institutions. In connection with this 
film, a will clinic is available through 
the cooperation of attorney David 
Haffey (’69). (There is a charge for 
Mr. Haffey's travel expenses.) Other 
programs to meet the needs of 
Christian schools are in production.

New Life Media receives many 
expressions of gratitude for the 
positive results gained from the use 
of their materials. Ty and Stan are 
happy about the ministry God has 
given them to serve those who serve 
the Lord.



Phonothon 1980

“ Hello, my name is 
__________ I’m on the

Cedarville College campus 
tonight with a group of excited 
students, faculty, and alumni 
volunteers . .

Perhaps you will receive 
such a greeting from one of 
our Phonothon callers on a 
warm, spring evening in April. 
Last year, the Phonothon was 
a great success and your 
Alumni Council approved its 
use again this year to reach 
alumni.

Gary Kuhn, coordinator of 
the phonothon, stated that 
many address corrections 
and news ite m s  w ere  
obtained in last year’s venture

in addition to broadening the 
base of alumni donors. In 
1977-78 there were 412 
contributions and in 1978-79 
there were 757, an increase 
of 345 alumni donors. One 
goal this year, in addition to 
obtaining new donors, is to 
upgrade present donors to 
the Alumni Associate level of 
$50 or more, or to the Torch 
Club level of $120 or more. 
Torch Club donors receive a 
marble paperweight prayer 
reminder and four spiritual 
books specially selected by 
President Dixon as Cedarville 
College’s way to minister in 
your life.

A phonothon goal of

$20,000 has been estab­
lished. Last year 509 pledges 
totaled $14,026.50. En­
thusiasm of both callers 
and donors is needed to 
reach the Alumni Asso­
ciation’s Annual Fund goal of 
$80,000 by July 1, 1980.

Ten phones are scheduled 
for the event. After the 
conversation, a follow-up 
letter and reply envelope will 
be sent to the alumnus 
reached by phone. Also, a 
letter and reply envelope will 
be mailed to any alumnus not 
reached by phone. This will 
give all alumni who have not 
contributed to the 1979-80 
Annual Fund an opportunity

to support their alma mater 
and q u a lity  C h r is t ia n  
education.

If the envelope is used to 
mail your gift, it will assure 
credit to the phonothon 
annual fund giving.

Mr. Kuhn urges all alumni 
to unite their hearts in prayer 
for a successful Phonothon in 
April—that alumni will accept 
the challenge to give to the 
Alumni Annual Fund and that 
Christ will be glorified.

If you would be interested 
in helping mail letters, record 
information or actually dialing 
an alumnus, please call the 
Alumni Office at 513/766- 
2211.

Jack Willetts (Continued from Page 1)

After his graduation from Cedarville, Jack became a grade 
school teacher in the Brunswick School District, Brunswick, 
Ohio. He spent the next few years as a classroom teacher, 
principal, and assistant superintendent before becoming, at 
age 35, the youngest school superintendent in the country. 
That same year, 1969, he was named the Man of the Year by 
the city of Brunswick. Jack spent 18 years with the Brunswick 
school system before retiring in 1976 because of ill health. The 
last school which he designed, the J. D. Willetts Middle School, 
was named in his honor.

For two years after his retirement he directed the activities 
of Camp Patmos, Regular Baptist Youth Camp in Ohio. During 
that time he became the friend of many more young people 
from throughout the state and earned the nickname of “ Uncle 
Jack.” Because of his sense of humor and his ability to chal­
lenge the mind, he was sought after as a speaker.

Jack, whose dedication to Cedarville continued through 
the years, did a great deal to promote the college and willingly 
gave of his time to serve with the Alumni Association. Because 
of his accomplishments Jack was given the Alumnus of the 
Year award in 1970.

Jack is survived by his wife Carol who presently lives at 
1047 South 75th Place, Mesa, Arizona 85208. He also leaves 
his parents, Rev. and Mrs. Earl Willetts (Rev. Willetts has 
served on the board of trustees of Cedarville College for many 
years), and four children. Daughters Janet Roberts and Joyce 
Greetham are both graduates of Cedarville as are their hus­
bands, Ed Roberts and Fred Greetham. Jeff, who is a 
sophomore at Cedarville, is the president of his class and is 
actively involved in many campus activities. J. D. is a freshman 
at Christian Heritage College, El Cajon, California.

In Jack’s memory the alumni association has set up the 
Jack Willetts Memorial Scholarship. Donations to that 
scholarship may be sent to the alumni office.

ALUMNI ON TARGET! . . . almost

Because of involved alumni like you, monthly alumni 
giving is almost on target. Gifts are being received at a 
rate very close to our goals set for fiscal year 1979-80. 
Through February, the monthly average was $6780. 
Our monthly goal is $6666. With a few more sharp 
shooters like you, w e’ll be able to hit the bull’s-eye and 
reach $80,000 by July.
Those of you who are involved now, why not en­
courage an old classmate to join you? For those of 
you who have not yet participated in alumni giving, 
God is looking for someone just like you. Won’t you 
shoot with us for that goal o f $80,000?

ANNUAL FUND 1979-1980

$46,442

$38,740

$16,618

$7,911

$4,758

JULY AUG. SEPT. OCT. NOV. DEC. JAN. 
’79 ’80
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The 1979 soccer team sponsored a GOAL-a-thon and raised $600 for former soccer star Evandro Batista who is serving as a 
pastor and the administrator of a Christian school in'Brazil.

Recent chapel speakers included Dr. Mark Jackson, President of Baptist Bible College, Clarks Summit, Pennsylvania, and 
Dr. Ken Nichols (68), Director of Counseling Services at Blackhawk Baptist Church, Fort Wayne, Indiana.

“ The Dye is Now Cast,” an art exhibit on loan from Smithsonian Institution Traveling Exhibition Service, was displayed on 
campus. The exhibit captures the atmosphere before the signing of the Declaration of Independence.

Cedarville Campus hosted Parents’ Weekend February 15-17. Events included a concert by the University of Cincinnati 
Philharmonic orchestra, varsity basketball, and Mendelssohn’s Elijah by the oratorio chorus.

TWIRP (The Woman Is Responsible to Pay) Week was a fun-time on campus in February.

Dr. Charles C. Ryrie was the distinguished guest for the 8th Annual Lectureship Program of the Staley Foundation on February 
18-20. The theme was “The Inspiration and Inerrancy of the Scripture.”

Cedarville College Oratorio Chorus presented Mendelssohn’s Elijah under the direction of Dr. Charles Ellington.

Maxine Hancock, celebrated author for her best selling book, Love, Honor and be Free, was a guest speaker on campus 
February 12-13.

“ Living Springs,” a publication for senior citizens, is being distributed for the 5th consecutive year to our older friends by the 
Christian Service Department.

Questions People Are Asking by Dr. James T. Jeremiah is his most recent book. It contains twenty thought-provoking ques­
tions answered with the truth of God’s Word.

Campus Activities hosted an “ Everyone’s Birthday” celebration on campus February 1.

The admissions office reports applications for fall ’80 reached an all-time high in January, making a to-date increase of 30%.

Over 60 alumni and friends united in Canton, Ohio, to cheer the basketball Yellow Jackets against Malone College. Following 
the game they enjoyed a time of fellowship with refreshments and a slide presentation of the school.

The 1979 Miracle was dedicated to Miss Jean Fisher and Mr. Harmon Bergen for their great dedication and longevity at 
Cedarville College.

Alpha Chi hosted two performances of Student Talent Night February 8 and 9. The winning performance was a twisted version 
of Cinderella by Jill Southward, freshman.

A $75,000 gift was received recently toward the construction of the fieldhouse.

Alumnus Ken Evans (71), instructor of the physical education rock-climbing class, has constructed a portable climbing wall in 
the gym that extends over 20 feet.

Ginny Decker, a senior education major, has been writing characterizations of Scripture. She has copyrighted these writings 
and recently sold three of them to Faith Baptist Bible College in Ankeny, Iowa.

Two new trustees were elected to the board at their meeting January 11 and 12: Dr. Eugene Apple, Vice President and Plant 
Manager of G. E. Illuminating Division, and Rev. Lawrence G. Fetzer, pastor of Washington Heights Baptist Church, Dayton, 
Ohio.

Summer School will consist of two 5-week terms, the first to begin June 16 and the second, July 21.

An evaluation team from North Central Association of Colleges and Schools will be on campus April 21 -23 to review Cedarville 
College’s membership in the regional accrediting association.

The members of the Rescue Squad combined their engineering and carpentry skills to remodel the old garage near West Hall 
that in the past housed the old 1964 Cadillac ambulance but will now house the new ambulance purchased through the 1979 
Student Body Project.
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Alumnotes
The 50’s

Clyde Albertson (55N) accepted a 
call in September, 1979, to pastor 
the Oak Knoll Baptist Church of 
Marion, Ohio.

The 60’s

Dick Pettltt, Jr. (67) received his 
doctorate in history in December, 
1979, from Miami University at 
Oxford, Ohio, where he resides with 
his wife Ruth (Jenista 68) and 
family.

Jon (67N) and Sylvia (Griffin 69) 
Skillman are living in Ft. Wayne,
I ndiana, where Jon is Program 
Director at WBCH Radio, Voice of 
Fort Wayne Bible College.

Ron Jezowski (69) received his 
Master of Science degree in 
Education from Bob Jones University 
September, 1979. He is currently 
principal of Trinity Christian School in 
Rock Hill, South Carolina, a position 
he has held for the past three years.

The 70’s

Warren (70) and Deborah (Koehn 
71) Pettitt live in Carmel, Indiana. 
Warren teaches science at the 
H e rita g e  C hristian  School in 
Indianapolis.

Judy Stamatis’ (70) high school 
field hockey team (Miller Place, 
Long Island, NY) won both the 1979- 
80 Suffolk Championship and the 
Long Island Field Hockey 
Championship. At Cedarville Judy 
was voted Field Hockey’s Most 
Valuable Player her senior year and 
was twice selected to the 1 st team of 
the Miami Valley Association.

Jan (Swiger 71) and Alan 
Currence live in Junior, West 
Virginia, where Alan is an electronic 
technician for Columbia Gas 
Transmission Corporation. Their son 
Brian Todd was adopted April, 1978, 
at age 7 days. Jan is a homemaker.

Onde Marie Dutiel (71) began her 
college career in 1941 at Rio Grande. 
She transferred to Cedarville in 1967 
and was graduated in 1979. Mrs. 
Dutiel is vocal music teacher at 
Albany (OH) Elementary School 
where children of Cedarville College 
alumni are enrolled. She and 
husband Wesley (48) reside in 
Amesville. Daughter Pamela (69N) 
attended Cedarville while her mother 
was a student.

Connie (Busho 71) and Chuck 
Gard celebrated their 1st wedding 
anniversary on January 27, 1980. 
Chuck is principal of Summit Baptist 
Academy in Clarks Summit, 
Pennsylvania. Connie is in her 6th 
year as secretary to the academic 
dean at Baptist Bible College, Clarks 
Summit.

David (71N) and Darlene (Fitch 
69) Murdoch have moved to 
Cedarville where Dave is again 
enrolled at Cedarville College. They 
spend many weekends in a musical 
ministry in area churches and have 
been called “The Singing 
Murdochs.” Three cassette tapes of 
their music are available.

Thomas Fiilinger (72) and wife, 
Joyce, and family have moved to 
Rochester, New York, where he is 
pastoring the North Baptist Church. 
The past few years were spent 
establishing a new work, the 
Shawnee Hills Baptist Church of 
Jamestown, Ohio.

Ginger Burget (73N) is managing 
the bookings of a gospel singer and 
doing some speaking engagements 
on her own in churches and Christian 
groups, using the Christian’s balanced 
life concept. In addition, she is using 
her talent in the area of television, 
stage, commercials, and 
photographic modeling.

Jonathan “Jon” Jenney (73) is the 
Varsity Soccer and Varsity Track and 
Field Coach at Cuyahoga Valley 
Christian Academy in Cuyahoga 
Falls, Ohio, where he is finishing his 
6th year of successful coaching. Jon 
plans to finish work on his Master's 
degree at Kent State in 1980. His 
wife Cindy (Matthews 75N), a legal 
secretary, shares his enthusiasm.

Richard and Sue (Moore 73) 
Uvingood have moved from Tucson, 
Arizona, to Springfield, Penn­
sylvania, to begin a new ministry of 
Christian radio at WVCH.

Kathryn (Karsian 74) Branman 
and husband, Jeff, a Jewish 
Christian, are actively involved in 
Jewish evangelism in the Fullerton, 
California, area where they live, 
working mainly through the local 
church.

Nancy J. Lewright (74) was 
promoted by the American Family 
Insurance Group’s regional office in 
Minneapolis. She was named claim 
specialist after having served in the 
Des Moines office as a property loss 
representative. Nancy holds degrees 
in Business Administration, 
Secondary Education, and 
Psychology. She is residing in 
Minneapolis.

Rex(74) and Sarah (Stone 74)
Rogers reside in Scott Depot, West 
Virginia. Sarah is teaching Social 
Sciences at Cross Lanes Christian 
School, Charleston. Rex taught at the 
school for two years but is presently 
enrolled as a full-time student at the 
University of Cincinnati in the Ph.D. 
program, department of political 
science.

Jeffrey S. Rost (76) and Janice 
Byers (79) were married June 18, 
1977. They have one son, Brandon 
James, born November 25, 1979. 
Jeff is a Cost Accountant for Weitz 
Brothers of Des Moines, Iowa.

Cecil Sagraves (76) has accepted 
the position of pastor of Faith Baptist 
Church of Commercial Point, Ohio.

Paul Budnik (77) recently finished 
10th in a marathon in Hinsdale, 
Illinois, with a time of 2 hours 48 
minutes. He resides in Burbank, 
Illinois, where he is employed by 
Elevator Systems, Inc.

Ken (67) and Betty (Meyers 68) 
Kunkle announce the arrival of Kevin 
Scott on November 14, 1979. He 
weighed 10 lbs. 9 oz. and was 21 14 
inches long.

A daughter Judith was born 
October 1, 1979, to Ron (69) and 
Coralee Jezowski. She weighed 6 
lbs. 1 oz. and is the second child.

David (69) and Carol (Carr 67) 
Nims are the proud parents of Charis 
Lynn, born September 18, 1979, 
weighing 8 lbs. 12 oz. and 22 inches 
long. She joins brother David Wayne, 
age 6.

On September 19,1979, Benjamin 
Parks was born to David and Glenda 
(Gillenwater 70) Kesling. He 
weighed 8 lbs. 131/2 oz. Mother 
Glenda has taught in the 
Beavercreek school system, Xenia, 
Ohio, the past nine years.

Phil (71) and Becky (Harman 70) 
Mohler announce the birth of 
Timothy Philip on October 19, 1979. 
He weighed 8 lbs. 6 oz. and was 20 
inches long.

Michael and Martha (Brooker 72)
Lewis announce the birth of son 
Joshua Booke on May 18, 1979, 
weighing 10 lbs. 2 oz.

Matthew David, weighing 8 lbs. 
814 oz. and measuring 2014 inches 
long was born to David (72) and 
Marcia (Sprunger 69) Peters on 
November 27, 1979. He joins sister 
LaChelle Suzanne.

Ron (73) and Vicki (Reynolds 73) 
Clarke are the proud parents of 
Christopher Edward, born November 
2,1979. He weighed 9 lbs. 2 oz. and 
joins sister Gwyn, age 21/2. They live 
in Amelia, Ohio, and Ron works as a 
sales representative in nearby 
Cincinnati.

Shannon Faith was born to David 
(73) and Jane Globig on December 
17, 1979. She joins brother David II, 
age 2. Father Dave is Business 
Manager of Timberlake Christian 
Schools in Forest, Virginia.

Michell Kathleen arrived on July 
25, 1979, weighing 7 lbs. 6 oz. The 
proud parents are Dann (75) and 
Carol (Ockert 75) Treachler.

Daniel (75N) and Sandy 
(Holwerda 75) Schlappi announce 
the birth of Nicholas Allen, born 
October 31, 1979, weighing 7 lbs.
5 oz.

Dave (75) and Becky (Cobb 78) 
Thomas are the proud parents of 
Andrew David, born April 24, 1979, 
weighing 6 lbs. 15 oz. and measuring 
20 inches.

Thales (76) and Melinda (Litfin 
76) Nabring announce the birth of 
Joel Adam, their first child, bom 
January 31, 1979, weighing 10 lbs. 
81/ 2 oz. and 22 inches long.

Floyd (77) and Pamela Elmore 
announce the arrival of Jared Kent 
on October 14, 1979, weighing 8 lbs. 
15 oz. He expands the family to three 
boys and one girl.

Aaron Allen was born to Rick (77) 
and Cheryl (Griffis 76) Kline on 
November 12, 1979. He weighed 8 
lbs. 14 oz. and was 21 inches long.

John Jay (77) and Jill Williamson 
are the proud parents of Jason Allen, 
born December 2, 1979, weighing 9 
lbs. 5 oz. and 2114 inches long. He 
joins sister Jennifer, age 2.

Heidi Sue was born May 26, 1979, 
weighing 7 lbs. 12 oz. and measuring 
2014 inches long. Her proud parents 
are Gary and Sue (McCall 77N) 
Herrick.

Hitching Post

Constance Mack (73) and Daniel 
Young were married on August 25, 
1979.
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Beth Loper (76) was married to 
David Dillon on December 22, 1979, 
at Calvary Baptist Church, Grand 
Rapids, Michigan.

Nancy Moffit (76N) and William 
Fenton (77N) were united in 
marriage September 3, 1977. They 
are living in Cherry Hill, New Jersey. 
Bill is working on his Master's degree 
in Taxation at Drexel University. The 
Moffits have a daughter, Amy 
Elizabeth, age 1.

Paula Ahart (78N) was married to 
David Wheelock on June 9, 1979. 
They reside in Baltimore, Maryland.

September 8, 1979, was the 
wedding date of Mark W. Castellan! 
(79) and Donna Fillman of Lockport, 
New York.

Joseph S. Rohde (79) and Barbara 
J. Roth (79) were united in marriage 
on August 11, 1979. They are 
residing in Bloomington, Illinois, 
where Joe is a Data Systems Analyst 
with State Farm Insurance and Barb 
is working for Van Gundy Agency, 
Inc.

DECEASED
Ruth Goodridge of Springfield died 

January 5, 1980, of a heart attack. 
She is survived by her husband, 
Colby (59N) and four young children. 
She was a member of Southgate 
Baptist Church in Springfield.

Dale R. Braun (70N) age 32, a 
resident of West Chicago, Illinois, 
died suddenly October 23, 1979, in 
an auto accident. He was a sales 
manager for Kathryn Beich Candy 
Company. Dale is survived by his 
wife Carmen and daughter Haley. 
Carmen Braun shares the following 
poem with us.

To all those I  knew 
and loved

(as told to my wife)

Don’t cry fo r  me, for I am free 
now I am where I longed to be.

I  loved my life, 1 loved my wife, 
my fam ily and my friends—

This now is my beginning 
don’t think it is my end.

Each second o f my life was 
full o f  joy  and happiness;

And in God’s love for me 
I found the secret o f  success.

I loved hard, I  worked hard 
and I really loved to play;

Our lives on earth can be a jo y  
i f  the Lord begins each day.

/  hope that you were able to see 
just a little bit o f  God in me;

For if  my life has touched just one 
I know my task on earth is done.

See you in Paradise—

Love ya all, Dale

Focus on the Field

Gordon (55) and Alice Winter 
returned to the Ivory Coast mid- 
January.

Jim (61) and Esther (61) Entner 
report from Roxas, Palawan, 
Philippines, of many decisions 
resulting from the medical 
evangelism program. Pray for'the 
followup with these new believers.

Norman (64) and Evelyn (Thoms 
64) Nicklas are excited about the 
progress of their new church— just 
about 11/2 years old with 53 members 
and a great potential for growth. In 
the next eight months over 3000 
families are expected to move into 
the government housing apartments 
in the area, Sao Paulo, Brazil.

Allen (66) and Ruth (Hardy 69) 
Fisher, Ivory Coast, are thankful for 
the preliminary edition of the New 
Testament in the NEAO dialect of the 
Guere language. They now need 
funds to publish a few thousand 
copies.

Chuck (67) and Bev Truxton
praise the Lord that no serious 
disease was found when Chuck was 
in London for medical tests. They 
plan a short furlough home from 
Nigeria, February through May, 1980.

The year 1979 was a very busy one 
for Robert (70N) and Jane (Austin 
70) Kilko, Sao Paulo, Brazil, 
ministering to the Jewish people. 
They came home on furlough in 
March after 414 years.

Rogdr (72) and Lynda (Fowler 72) 
Curtis have been appointed to Japan 
under ABWE. They began deputation 
in September 1979. Their ministry 
will include a ministry of music to aid 
in personal soul winning and church 
planting.

Lillian Burkhart (73) Campus 
Bible Fellowship, Ankeny, Iowa, 
requests continued prayer for 
recovery from health problems and 
the Lord’s leading concerning her 
work in the future.

Rebecca Kemble (74) plans to 
teach under ABWE in Lisbon, 
Portugal, for a short term September 
1980 — June 1982.

Paul (76) and Rebecca Beck 
announce the birth of Abigail 
Elizabeth on November 6 at the 
Makati Medical Center in the 
Philippines. She weighed 5 lbs. 12 
oz. and was 20 inches long.

Jack (77) and Lynne Caulfield 
continue their deputation work 
toward Word of Life I nternational 
Missions in England. Their support 
level was at 55% in the late fall. Pray 
with them for an early departure.

“Family Trees”
Portrait of Obedience

Regular Baptist Press recently released the book Portrait 
of Obedience, a biography of the late Dr. Robert T. Ketcham, 
by J. Murray Murdoch, Ph.D. Dr. Murdoch spent many hours 
conversing with Dr. Ketcham and researching materials about 
his life.

Dr. Ketcham’s life verse was Colossians 1:18, “ . . . that in 
all things He might have the preeminence.” Portrait of 
Obedience reflects how the author found this thought and 
practice interwoven throughout the life of this man.

Dr. Ketcham was greatly used in the separatist movement 
which became the General Association of Regular Baptist 
Churches.

Author Murdoch has been an instructor for 15 years at 
Cedarville College where he presently teaches History and is 
Chairman of the Social Science Department. In addition, he is 
tennis coach, Alpha Chi adviser, and interim pastor.

Recruiting— What You Can Do

Most coaches concur that recruiting athletes is a major 
factor in the overall success of an athletic program.

At Cedarville it is no exception. Thus we need your help to 
maintain and improve our present quality of athletes.

Since our coaches cannot go out at random and recruit, it 
is essential that you alumni who have an interest in Cedarville 
athletics seek out and identify outstanding prospects and then 
notify the Athletic Department.

One Shingle Oak (4 inches in diameter, weighing nearly a 
ton), 1 “Green Mountain” Sugar Maple, 15 “ Bloodgood” 
London Planes, 1 “ Red Sunset” Maple— does it sound like 
something out of a horticulturist’s diary? These saplings, 
members of a new genus of “ Family Tree,” have begun 
sprouting in the Cedarville campus landscape.

The TORCH/AVISO, in the January 1979 issue, told its 
readers about a new program to provide much needed shade 
trees on campus. Alumni and friends of the college can donate 
a family tree or a memorial tree which the college will plant and 
label with the tree’s name and the name(s) of the donor(s). In 
1979, twenty such trees were planted on the grounds.

However, at least 2 dozen possible locations for trees 
remain on the main campus, not to mention areas around the 
tennis courts and lake, and along Route 72.

Mr. Paul Ware, campus grounds manager, reports that a 
number of large trees (6-8 inches in diameter) are now 
available from a local nursery. The cost for transplanting such 
a tree is about $300. (Most of the expense is tied up in digging 
and hauling—$250. The trees cost from $35 to $75 each.) 
Total costs of other varieties, depending on type and size, 
range from $50 to $100 (per tree), $100 to $300, and on up to 
$500.

Local friends of the school, Mr. Ware suggests, could 
donate large trees growing on their property. Transplanting 
charges are $200-$250 per tree. Also, small trees native to 
certain areas but unavailable in the nursery trade would be 
gladly received.

Trees are useful, aesthetic gifts in a fairly reasonable price 
range. After all, everyone can’t give buildings. So, if any of the 
above extractions is relevant to you, you may want to donate 
your own family tree. And we don’t mean pedigree.



Alumni Night
Saturday, February 16, Alumni Night in the Cedarville Col­

lege gymnasium, became a mini-Homecoming. Over 200 
alumni were joined by scores of parents, prospective students, 
and regular Yellow Jacket fans to witness 18 of Coach Callan’s 
former stars take on a fast-breaking, strong-rebuilding J. V. 
squad. Coaching the Alumni force was former captain and 
M.V.P. Gary McDowell (71). Gary currently is head basketball 
coach at Dayton Christian Schools. Because of the excellent 
response of alumni returning for this annual competition, the 
starting five were selected with respect to age. The “ old- 
timers” included outstanding athletes like Allen Knott (68), 
Cedarville College’s all-time leading scorer, Norris Smith (63), 
Gary Walthall (68), Mark Combs (65), and Gary Holbrook 
(71).

Physical fitness took its toll on the alumni as the J. V. 
quickness wore them down. Half-time score saw the alumni 
trailing 41 to 48. The alumni pulled within 3 points but could not 
handle the press, turning the ball over too many times the 
second period. Substitutes Bill Potter (74), John Potter (79),

(Continued on Page 8)

Standing: Norris Smith, Gary Walthall, Bill Potter, Lynn Howard, Al Knott, 
Mark Combs, Martin Book, Rock Thacker, Mark Streitmatter, John Potter, 
Gary Holbrook, Gary McDowell, coach.
Kneeling: Darwin Boertje, Russ Clark, Kevin Waiters, Bill Reno, Lee Eck, 
Jerry Lantz.

ADDRESSES NEEDED
If you know the whereabouts of these alumni —  PLEASE mail their address to the Alumni Office.

Ruth Booher 41 N 
Carole A. Boren 63G  
Aubrey Boutin 55N  
Lenora Bowen 74N 
Julius Bowyer 26N  
Thomas R. Boyle 75N  
Robert E. Braden 70N  
Mr. Bradford 19N  
Bradford, Mrs. 51G 
Gerald Bradford 52N  
Myron Bradford 5 2 N 
Lois Bradley 36N  
Ruth Bradley 32N  
Gary H. Brandes 65N  
Robert E. Branem 70N  
Donna Brant 53 G 
Hector Bravo 68G  
John D. Brentlinger 77G  
Joseph E. Brewer 76N  
Edward Wayne Brill 53G  
Olive Brill 36G  
Samuel Brindiar 50G  
James Britton 53N  
Carol Brookes 74N  
Elbert Brooks 51N 
Philip Brower 63G  
Edith Brown 24G  
Kirby Brown 72G  
Ned Brown 41G 
Penelope J. Brown 6 5 N 
Randy Brown 73G  
Susan K. Brown 63 N 
William I. Brown 55G  
Jay W. Brumbaugh 67N  
Philip B. Buchanan 65N  
Richard Bunnell 56N  
Ruth N. Burbick 27G  
Lorraine Burch 74N  
Lawrence Burek 72N  
Douglas O. Burkart 75N  
Flora Burke 63G  
Donald Burkert 36G  
Richard Burnett 55N  
Mildred Burnham 30N  
Charles Burns 53N  
James Burns 50G  
W arren W. Burns 67G  
William Burns 75N

William Burns 51 N 
William Burns, Jr. 75N  
Nathan Burr 53N  
Ronald G. Burrows 60N  
J. Robert Burt 5 1 N 
Pamela Burtner 77G  
Homer Smith Burton 53N  
Hazel Bush 42N  
James R. Butcher 78N  
LeRoy Butler 68G  
Floyd Butts 52 N 
Jaris Byrnes 68N  
Terri Lynn Cadman 79N  
Daniel F. Cain 67N  
Mary Alice Campbell 67N  
Robert Campbell 67 N 
Royce L. Caplinger 6 3 N 
John M. Carmean 67N  
David A. Carpenter 65 N 
Harold Carpenter, Sr. 52G  
Kenneth Carpenter 52G  
Steve Carpenter 68 N 
Billie Carson 77N  
Ruth Carson 27G  
Cynthia L. Carter 79N  
Janis Carter 30G  
Ray Carter 51G 
Mary Castria 71G 
Sue Caudill 53N  
Mr. Cavender 19N  
Robert Cavender 55N  
James A. Cavey 73G  
Jeff Chambers 78G  
Robert Chandler 56N  
Norman Charles 5 1 N 
Roger Charles 52N  
Mr. Chitty 18N  
Helen Chitty 41 N 
W alter C. T. Chu 20G  
Emanuel R. Cimilluca 75N  
Jane E. Claflin 65N  
Colin P. Clark 57N  
William Clark 49G 
Isabel Clarke 27G  
Marion E. Clarke 75N  
Robert D. Clater 66G  
Kenneth M. Claypool 70 
Zelma Clinesmith 46G

Alfred Clover 55 N 
Keith Coakley 58G  
Cheryl Coker 79G  
Burydice Collins 39N  
Steve Conklin 71G 
Danice N. Conlin 73N  
Naomi Conner 50G  
Judy Connor 57N  
Grace Constant 25G  
Frances Cook 58N  
Linda Cook 75N  
M ark Cooley 70N  
Deloris Cooper 68G 
Gordon Cooper 56N  
Richard Cooper 26N  
Allan Copeland 35G 
Zenas Corell 53N  
Joe Corn 43N  
Eugene Corry 36G  
Louise Cosier 41 N 
Lucille Cottrell 22G  
Mary Cowgill 26N  
Garland Cox 51 G 
Allen Craig 44N  
Diane Craig 74G  
Lorna Craigie 53G  
Dennis L. Crampton 69N  
Mary Crawford 33G  
Elizabeth Creswell 27G  
Rebecca Creswell 54N  
John Cromwell 4 1 N 
Geri Crotty 73N  
Melody J. Crotty 74N  
Jiles Crouch 74N  
Freda Crowell 26G  
Judith M. Crum 70N  
Eva Crumley 25G  
Lyle Culberson 70G 
Carrie Cullum 5 1 N 
Douglas Cultice 52N  
Gene Cultice 51 G 
Helen Cummings 26G  
Herbert Cummings 38G  
Terry Cunagin 74N  
Bill Cunningham 50G  
Phyllis Cunningham 53G  
William Cunningham 50G  
Ken Curcio 70G



Sports
Jackets Finish 21-9

The Cedarville College Yellow Jackets ended their most 
successful season since the 1964-65 Dozier Carter-led-squad, 
posting an impressive 21-9 mark for 1979-80.

The Jackets made the NAIA District 22 finals for the first 
time since 1969 by defeating Malone College 92-91 in overtime 
but were stopped in the final game by a tough Defiance College 
team.

The Jackets finished as the best team of record in the 
district, including an 11-3 record in Mid-Ohio Conference, 
good for second place behind conference champ Malone 
College.

Reflecting on the season, Cedarville’s head coach Don 
Callan said, “We won a lot of games that should not have been 
ours. We were the smaller team almost every time we played, 
but we played our hearts out. The guys on this team are not 
only good ballplayers but also are quality young men. They 
show themselves to be mature in their attitudes and they 
demonstrate spiritual depth that reflects their love for Jesus 
Christ.”

The Defiance game saw Cedarville's largest and most 
vocal crowd of the season turn out to cheer the Jackets. 
Defiance was ready for action and came out shooting a 
whopping 67% from the floor in the first half. The 85-70 win 
sends Defiance to the NAIA Nationals in Kansas City. The 
crowd gave the home team a long, standing ovation to show 
their appreciation for a super season.

The contest marked the final appearance of seniors Kim 
Kauffman and Rick Hickman. Kim averaged 19.5 p.p.g. and 
8.9 rebounds per contest. Rick has been the Jackets mainstay 
at the point guard position and is the team’s top assist man, 
averaging 7 per contest while scoring 9.4 p.p.g. The loss of 
Kauffman and Hickman will be noticed, but with the return of 
top scoring guard Eric Mounts, top rebounder Drew Baker, and 
top field-goal shooter (56%), Mark Womack, and the 
remainder of this year’s squad, Yellow Jacket fans can look 
forward to next year with anticipation.

Junior Eric Mounts averaged 22.7 p.p.g. and has been 
named the 1980 recipient of the J. Albert Turner Award as the 
most valuable basketball player in the MOC. This marks the 
second consecutive year that Mounts has received this honor. 
Eric was also selected for the All District 22 squad and 
chosen to try out for the Olympic team. Eric surpassed Steve 
Young as the fifth leading scorer in Yellow Jacket history and is 
on his way to passing Al Knott, Cedarville’s all-time leading 
scorer with 2,056 points. Eric has 1,833 at the end of his third 
season at Cedarville.

Coach Callan was honored by his peers who named him 
NAIA District 22 Coach of the Year. In his twentieth season, he 
guided the Jackets to a 21-9 record.
Alumni Night (Continued from Page 7)
Mark Streitmatter (79), Rock Thacker (77) and Russ Clark 
(77) nearly brought the team back into contention with some 
running and gunning of their own. Final statistics saw the 
alumni defeated by a score of 102 to 84. The near record crowd 
saw a hard-fought game and had a few sparkling moments to 
cheer as the old form came back to each alumnus, if only for a 
short while. One of the players commented: “We were just a 
step too slow.” Leading the alumni scoring was Gary Holbrook 
with 20 points.

Update
Grapplers Face a Tough Rebuilding Year

Cedarville wrestling coach John Battaglia (’75) is not 
frightened by giant challenges. This fact was evidenced in his 
second year as wrestling coach as he took charge of a team 
that had no returning lettermen and very little experience. But,

! more than that, he smiled about it.
Battaglia and his wrestlers kicked off the season 

December 1 with a tri-meet against Malone and Grand Rapids 
at Malone.

Having lost top wrestlers Dale West and Jeff Conklin to 
graduation, Battaglia reconstructed his entire line-up. This 
definitely has been a rebuilding year for the team. Members 
were willing to learn, which may not be as good as experience, 
but it surely helped the coach.

According to Battaglia, the team was strong enough to be 
competitive with a number of their 1979-80 opponents.

Coach Battaglia did not predict great victories but 
remained optimistic throughout the season. The competition 
included such teams as University of Dayton, Central State 
University, Case Western, Findlay, and Sinclair Community 
College.

View of a New Fieldhouse
Sixteen years ago, Dr. Don Callan, Chairman of the 

Physical Education Department, wrote an article about the 
proposed new gymnasium, explaining the disadvantages of old 
Alford and the advantages of the proposed new building. That 
building became a reality and has been extremely functional 
over the years. However, as the enrollment has almost 
tripled to our current 1351 students, the present 
cafeteria/gymnasium/student Center complex, which also 
includes classrooms, is very inadequate.

After a thorough study of the long-range campus needs 
involving all departments, it was felt that the critical need for 
classroom and cafeteria space would be met best by building a 
new fieldhouse and converting the present gymnasium into an 
enlarged cafeteria, a student center, and additional 
classrooms.

The trustees approved construction of the fieldhouse. This 
new building has been designed with the whole Cedarville 
College family in mind. It will have a maximum of open space 
to make it versatile and will include 3 basketball courts, 
volleyball, V\o mile running track, pole vault area, long jump pit, 
tennis courts, and badminton courts. The areas are 
interchangeable. Jogging can take place during most of these 
activities which will be scheduled and coordinated for 
maximum use. In addition to the open fieldhouse, an attached 
facility will house the offices, locker rooms, training room, 
storage and equipment rooms, a laundry room, weight room, 
wrestling and tumbling room, handball-racquetball courts, and 
classrooms.

By now, you can imagine our excitement and that of the 
student body as we anticipate the possibility of occupancy 
within the next year.

We anticipate God’s provision for this building as we 
rejoice in seeing His blessing through our student growth.


	Aviso II
	Recommended Citation

	KM_227-20170623103725

